Town of Jefferson

Board of Adjustment
Minutes
August 12, 2021
Chairman Kim Perry opened the meeting at 7:35 p.m. 
Members present:  Chairman Kim Perry; Tom Walker, Jason Call
Members absent:  Biff Wyman, Rodney Houghton
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Robert Couture, Derek Snowman, Luc Couture, Claudia & Robert McCreedy, Shawn Davenport, George Bishop, Jeff Bishop, James Ackerman, Anthony Plant, Annula Sheridan
Hearing of Appeal – Davenport
Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 198-2020.  Shawn Davenport is applying for a Variance in compliance with Article IV, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  The applicant proposes to build a 16’ x 24’ addition to the rear of an existing home closer than 50 feet to a property line. Their property is located at 1266 Presidential Highway, Map 10, Lot 6.  Chairman Perry read the application which was accompanied by a map of the lot and a diagram of the proposed addition.  The house itself already is sited within the setback which is also true of other older houses built in the neighborhood.  The proposed addition is well within the setbacks for the other boundary lines of the lot.  Jason Call asked if the septic system had been approved considering the extra bedrooms that are being added and Mr. Davenport said they had received the approval.  The Board secretary read communications from three abutters, Thomas Phillips, Pauline Tuttle, and Jennifer Chardon who all expressed having no problem with the proposed addition.  Mr. Phillips and Ms. Chardon also stating the Davenports are good neighbors and nice people.  Ms. Tuttle did express some concern about other storage structures already on the property.

There being no other questions or comments, Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing and deliberations began.  The proposal is not contrary to the public interest.  The size is not overwhelming for the surrounding neighborhood and will increase the value of the property.  It will not dimmish property values, it will fit into the current existing home, there is an approved septic system, nothing is making the structure more closely situated to the highway.  Denial of the variance would cause a hardship.  The existing setting of the house is unique, already existing within the setback.  The rural character of the neighborhood is preserved.  There were no objections voiced to the proposal.  Granting the variance will do substantial justice in that it will allow more living space and the applicant is trying to comply with the town ordinances.

Tom Walker made the motion to grant the Variance without conditions, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.  Mr. Davenport was told he will receive documents from the Board secretary confirming the variance granted.  Mr. Davenport thanked the Board.  
Hearing of Appeal – Plant
Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 197-2021.   Anthony Plant is applying for a Special Exception in compliance with Article III, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  Chairman Perry read the application which included a map of the property.  Mr. Plant, a trained auto technician, proposes to operate a vehicle repair business as an LLC using an existing garage which would include performing NH state inspections.  He said he also collects and restores antique cars which are parked on the property.  The property is located on 6 Turnpike Road, Map 1, Lot 28, on the corner of Turnpike Road and Rt. 2 near the bridge crossing the Israel’s River. The property will continue as a single-family residence and has two septic systems on it, one being used by an abutting property which Mr. Plant said is currently failing.  Mr. Plant said he had worked for the Berlin City dealership but lost much of his income because of the COVID pandemic and decided to establish a repair business of his own.  His property was purchased from his father.  Mr. Plant said his father had trouble in the past with his neighbors, but Mr. Plant was adamant he was not his father.  He wanted to be in compliance with the town regulations and fit into the neighborhood.  Eventually he would like to replace the trailer currently being used as their residence with a house.  An abutting property has also been purchased but he said he had no intention of using that property as part of the proposed business and is currently trying to clean up all the piles of junk left on the property, much of it in the back of the property which can’t even be seen from the road.  Mr. Plant admitted he has had personal problems to overcome in the past but is determined to make a better life for himself and his fiancé and child.

Jason Call read the criteria for granting a Special Exception.  He referred to NH RSA 674.33 saying it may be granted with conditions being added, for example, limiting hours of operation.  The specific site should be in an appropriate location and of adequate size for such use.  The use will not adversely affect the adjacent area and the proposed use will be in keeping with the town’s ordinances.  Robert Couture spoke saying that the site was not the setting for a commercial garage.  The noise, dust, and the appearance will create a commercial atmosphere.  He said he knew there were others in the community who felt this way but didn’t want to express their feeling because they were afraid of repercussions.  Jason Call asked about a previous Variance granted to Mr. Overton to site the garage building closer to the boundary line.  The Board secretary confirmed the distance of the garage to the lot line was 15 feet.  Robert McCreedy spoke saying he had concerns about the environment.  The site is close to the Israel’s River, as well as water wells in the neighborhood.  Sometimes cars needing repairs leak fluid on to the ground.  How are fluids such as oil, etc. going to be contained?  This is a residential setting, perhaps an environmental study should be considered as a requirement.  Mr. Davenport asked how spills and waster fluids would be kept out of the environment.  Mr. Plant responded by saying he had 15 years of experience dealing with vehicles.  Any work will be done within the garage which has no drain, fluids will be contained.  Any vehicle that comes in on a wreaker has hazmat pads beneath to soak up any spills.  Fluids will be kept in specialized, certified containers and disposed of properly.  Alan Demers at Berlin City takes the antifreeze and oil goes to burn in a waste oil furnace.  Vehicles needing repairs will be placed directly into the garage. Robert Couture said he was more concerned with noise, compressed air equipment operating, etc.  Mr. Plant said work will be done with the door closed.  There is air conditioning.  Mr. Couture said he does hear the noise even with doors closed.  Mr. Plant said there is a wet area in the rear of the property where one of the septic fields belonging to the abutting property is not working properly but he has a child and a dog frequently outdoors and he would not endanger their health with careless handling of waste fluids.  He estimated ten to twelve people are regular customers, that there will be no signs erected to advertise the business and if there are any complaints he will stop until the issue is addressed.  James Ackerman said he had antifreeze leaking from his F-150 and it was repaired by Mr. Plant.  There aren’t many places in this community to go for such service.  This business should at least be considered.  There are other unsightly things along Turnpike Road.  George and Jeff Bishop said there is traffic in and out of Mr. Plant’s property all the time including cars from Triple A.  Mr. Plant said he is not working for Triple A anymore.  Bob Couture said he was ready to buy Mr. Plant’s property anytime he wanted to sell.  Jeff Bishop said people in the neighborhood feel threatened, but Mr. Plant said this was my father’s doing.  He was not his father.  Mr. Plant said he was a recovering addict who wants to make a better life for himself.  It was suggested there may be other more suitable sites in town such as where Estabrooks operated his garage near the center of the village.  Derek Snowman spoke saying there was no way to eliminate traffic.  He related his car was one of the vehicles sitting on the property for about 6 months waiting for work needing to be completed.  Chairman Perry asked how many vehicles are currently on the property and was told there are seven.  It was noted there are other vehicles parts, many unsightly, lying about.  Will these be removed?  There is concern about the appearance of Mr. Plant’s property and his abutting lot next door.  Mr. Plant said he was willing to go through a probationary period to prove that he is cleaning up and getting rid of all the junk which has accumulated on both lots and install fencing where required.  He just needs some time.  Everyday he said he is transporting a load for disposal at the landfill.  He no longer is working for Triple A picking up vehicles so that will not be seen coming into his property.  Mr. Davenport asked what happens to a vehicle brought in for repair and has to wait for a needed part.  Mr. Plant said the vehicle would be returned to the owner until the part arrives.  Jason Call asked the for the dimensions of the garage and what other structure were on the lot.  He was told the garage was 32’ X 32” and there is a hoop garage plus one lean-to and shed on the tree line to the right.  It is planned the metal low shed will be taken down.  Mr. Snowman asked what if stuff is transferred to the abutting property rather than disposed of.  Mr. Plant said there is nothing on that lot which hasn’t been on the property when it was purchased, nothing has been transferred there.  Jason Call said there is only one lot being considered in the application.  Any problems on the other lot would have to addressed by the Select Board.  Mention was made of an unsightly accumulation of metal and auto parts on a property across Turnpike Road from Mr. Plant’s property being ignored.
Communications were read by the Board secretary Mary Kenison said she had no objection to the operation of the business but was concerned about the parts and pieces visible on the property.  They should be concealed in some way.  Robert Kadlec said he objects to a commercial business being in that part of town with unsightly cars and parts strewn about the property.  At the very least a high fence around the property should be required.  Mary Fava echoed Mr. Kadlec’s opinions adding she was also concerned about the noise and exhaust fumes coming from the property.  She asked that any work and ongoing projects of the business kept at least 50 feet from any boundary line as required in the town’s ordinances.  She also added some of her neighbors have concerns about impacts to the surrounding environment.  There was also an anonymous message which Board members indicated was not going to be given the weight of the others since it was not signed.  The writer was concerned about the appearance of the property, all what appears to be junk laying around as well as impeding cars traveling on Turnpike Road.  The impact on the environment was also a concern stated.
Jason Call asked if the state does inspections of such auto repair businesses or state inspection stations.  There are other rules for operating a salvage or scrap yard.  Mr. Plant said he has no intention of operating such a yard or having a body shop to rebuild cars or do repainting.  It was thought the Environmental Protection Agency did step in to deal with a potential environmental problem at a business on Summer Street, in Lancaster.  Jason Call said he had no opposition to fencing but sometimes it just made the property look worse.  He asked if there was room for parking behind the garage and was told that there was.

There being no further comments or questions, Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing and deliberations began.  At this point several people left the hearing.  Jason Call lead the Board going through each of the required elements.  
The proposed use is one permitted by the Land Use Ordinance as a Special Exception.  This will be a small, home-based business without commercial signs.  The owner of the business has a residence on the site and there will be no other employees at the present time.    

The specific site is an appropriate location and of adequate size for such use and will not adversely affect the adjacent area.  There were objections heard from abutters and other town citizens who expressed concerns about noise, traffic, environmental concerns about spills and pollution of the nearby river and wells.  There were to be no signs or other buildings to be added to the business but people expressed concern about the unsightly appearance of the property and a commercial atmosphere not suited to the neighborhood.  Mr. Plant said he was willing to postpone the hearing to a later date to show that he is able to improve the property to the Board’s satisfaction.  Anyone is welcomed to visit his property including any Board member to see what is going on.  Mr. Snowman was concerned that once improved that such conditions will not be sustained.  Chairman Perry said the Board of Adjustment is not an enforcer of the rules, it is the Select Board who would have to oversee that aspect of it.  
Mr. Plant agreed to a postponement of this hearing and a decision by the Board.  Jason Call made the motion to continue Mr. Plant’s application hearing at the Board’s next meeting on September 9, which was seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Board secretary said she would post notices as usual to that effect but abutters will not be receiving notices again by mail.
Minutes
The minutes of the June 10, 2021 meeting were read.   Tom Walker made the motion the minutes be approved as read, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

Other Business
An application for a Variance from Christopher and Elizabeth Souza, Map 19, Lot 13, on 449 Ingerson Road, has been received and will be scheduled for the Board’s next meeting on September 9.  They want to put an addition on the end of their house which will be too close to a lot line than allowed in the town’s Land Use Ordinance.  Information will be sent to Biff Wyman and Rodney Houghton about the next scheduled hearing as well.
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Tom Walker.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:12 p.m. 

_______________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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